REPORTS

President

August/September

The early part of August saw me spending a week with Nana (last year’s president) learning exactly how everything works, and gaining a better understanding of what exactly my role as SU President would involve. That was an all too brief calm before the storm, as from that week the workload has been intense. With the arrival of the fresher’s drawing ever closing and 3 weeks of events to put on, much of those early days were taken up with planning. I feel that both of our Fresher’s periods (PG and UG) were a great success, climaxing with the all-time record bar taking at the toga and tequila disco. From this early stage I was keen to incorporate new ideas into events, during fresher’s these included the comedy night, a higher class fresher’s ball and laser quest.

In those early days I also worked hard to secure new facilities for the football club, and to resurrect the swimming deal with Tooting Leisure Centre. The new pitches have been a great success but unfortunately due to the Leisure Centre moving the goal posts with regards to price at the 11th hour, the swimming deal has not taken off so well.

October

With the bulk of Fresher’s work being done in September, it was now time to crack on with the other aspects of the job. As part of my manifesto I plugged the idea of a way to easily display the number of available computers around the site. Through working with IT and the Library staff, we managed to arrange a visit to UEL who have a similar system in place and subsequently set up 2 demonstrations from software companies on site. This project is now in its final stages, and we hope it will be in place following the Easter holidays.

October also saw us set up a forum with MBBS F year students to create an opportunity for students to feedback directly to staff. Attendance to the event was disappointing, but the discussion points were nevertheless extremely insightful. This was set up as part of an extensive 41 point Action plan made up by the university in response to the National Student Survey (NSS) results. The NSS results are used in league tables and as a comparison tool to rate institutions and is therefore taken very seriously. Much of our work this year with the university has been to improve ‘student experience’, which we hope will have a knock on effect for future NSS results. 

November

November saw the running of the First year representative elections, another first for St. Georges as it was ran on-line. The idea of transferring our elections onto an on-line system had been floated around for a couple of years, and took a lot of hard work to implement. The elections needed to be set up on-line, adjustments to the constitution made and approval from the union members. Thanks to all those involved in that process (Martin, Dan, Lauren and Ray in particular).

November also saw us faced with the potential of a massive hike in halls prices. Keen to keep the halls prices down, Lauren and I attended a NUS/Unipol national conference on university accommodation. We used statistics from this conference to put together a presentation we gave to the Principle and Mark Bery (Head of Finance). I then further fought the rises at university council. It has now been confirmed that prices will rise by £10 for next year, some £35 less that initially suggested.

We also held the first of three planned meetings with our colleagues at Kingston Students Union; these are aimed at improving our understanding/representation of joint faculty students. 

December/January

Over the festive period we began writing the top 3 – This Week Next Week blog. This in an attempt to improve our communication with students, by giving them an easy to read overview of the work we do. I also met with the entire events zone during this time. These meetings were to review progress so far and to set targets for the rest of our terms in office.

In light of technological advancements planned at the university in the next few years, I also set up the Student Expert Group. This is a liaison group to improve the student input into these project, ensuring when they come in they are as effective as possible. Work from the group has already ensured a printer is planned on the 5th floor, and has (and will continue to) inform the work done by the E-Portfolio working group.

February

After an extremely successful start to the events calendar in fresher’s, and the traditionally busy events, numbers have dwindled in recent months. This in my opinion is one of the major issues we now face, and we must re-access the events we put on to ensure we cater for our current student demographic. It was for this reason that I set up the Events Squad, made up of 6 first years, to both promote and input ideas into events. However, this is only the first step and I think we need to completely rethink the regularity, type and days on which we hold the events.

Lauren and I did a lot of work earlier in the year to put together a Feedback Strategy, which would set clear guidelines to both staff and students on the timing and type of feedback students should receive following exams. This had now been written up into policy and is in the process of being adjusted to suit the specific assessments of each course.

Thank You – All that remains to say is a massive thank you to you all for all of your hard work so far, and to ask you all to give the same in the next 6 months to finish the year in style.

Vice President of Education and Welfare
 

During my first 6 months in the post and after a thorough handover from my predecessor Sarah Busby (formerly Fitch) I’ve had a great experience in the position of VP Ed and Welfare. 

Handover period and Pre-Freshers

This was a definitely an in-at-the-deep-end moment as we had induction talks from staff in various departments and tried to put faces to names of people we’d be working alongside in the forthcoming months. I noticed in this time that the welfare aspect of the role was a little undernourished training-wise and I have recommended that this be rectified for forthcoming years to ensure quality assurance whoever is in the position on dealing with some of the serious issues that filter in or arise. I quickly started learning the procedures I would need to know well as students would be getting exam results, resitting and some would be going to discretionary panel and I needed to be able to offer advice and guidance during this time. 

This was also the preparation month for Freshers and was a hectic time of organising events, sourcing, designing tickets/wristbands, choosing Fresher’s Ball venue and writing the Fresher’s and Welfare handbooks. Deadlines for ordering are really tight during this time so we were lucky to have the quiet Summer Holiday to put our heads down and get it all done. 

Freshers

Akin to heading into the dentists – you know it’s going to hurt but it has to be done. This was manic, but in a really good way, and I was really proud of the new events we held (especially LaserQuest). Thank you to everyone who played a part in organising, running and even attending the events (so that’s all of you). 

Moving in: We had a fresh challenge this year with the new halls, and even more so as they were still completing building works when we started to move the Freshers in. I think the operation was as slick as ever with huge team effort and surprisingly good morale considering the weather on the Sunday. The only issue was car parking turnaround and the lifts being out in the new block but the shuttle worked well and, as per usual, the service was an unexpected bonus to those moving in, and their parents. I had some excellent feedback from parents about you all so thanks. 

Student Support

Regarding student support there are obviously strict limitations to what can be written down but there has been good access of services from the Students’ Union and other support mediums around the university. Some of those I can note are:

The GMC project into student support services over 5 instutitons in the UK occurred in November, with members of the project coming in to interview myself and other staff involved in student support. The lead was very impressed with the amount of services we offer you as students and cited some examples as best practice. I am currently writing up a short extract for the GMC on Wellbeing Week to add to the report. 

I sit on the student support and welfare committee and one of our biggest tasks this year is to gain some understanding about how best to promote the support services that are offered. I am currently working on a few models and products to do this 

I attended a few conferences about welfare and mental health hosted by NUS and ULU and was very impressed to hear some of the best practice around the country and proud that a lot of the best practice was directed towards us. I am now sitting on a steering group for mental wealth projects and hope to bring more ideas into George’s before my time ends. I want to prioritise some of the lessons learned and the major issues we face as an institution for my handover so that larger steps can be taken next year now the ground work has been done. 

As a result of student feedback around Nov/Dec we decided to hold and event to raise personal safety awareness with property marking, personal alarms and self-defence classes and got some really good feedback. This should continue in the future too. 

I started my training as a dignity advisor which will extend my support role to students, staff, lectures and clinical academics beyond my year in this role. This has been really excellent training and I hope that next year’s VP Ed and Welfare would attend. 

Education

On the Education front this has been a BIG year as it is the periodic review, a very in depth review of the last 5 years of the new curriculum and a time of major change, scrutiny and critique to every single theme, domain and section of the MBBS course. It has involved numerous meetings with the heads of departments; support staff, admin and student representation and some excellent discussions have taken place. All changes would be expected to start for the academic year 2014-15 and would be communicated well in advance.

After the NSS scores we had two main action points for the year which were to improve:

· Assessment and Feedback


· Organisation and management

We’ve made headway on NSS with a 41 action point plan generated which we then identified 3 immediate priorities from. The text messaging, feedback document and more prompt results provision (soon to become policy and a institution-wide strategy for George’s and UNic) and the ‘From the Deans’ and ‘You Said We Did’ have all been started. We have also pushed forward with the ePortfolio and eAssessment packages with Student Expert Group set up to aid the university in ensuring it works on the ground. 

In the SU

I’ve really loved working with all the exec to far and am proud of the members of my zone who have all worked really well and independently on their various projects. The E&E officers are really committed and have run a really successful Fair-trade Fortnight as well as some sterling work on securing a green award for us next year. E&D officers have worked really hard on the ‘Have Your Say’ consultations and were excellent throughout the Multi Faith and Quiet Contemplation room issues at the beginning of the year. The international officers are now taking the lead on major international committees and are exerting their role as exec officers in their own right as well as leading on initiatives to promote inclusion and awareness of our international efforts. 

In other areas we managed after a lot of research, attendance at talks on the issues, several smaller and some large meetings, speeches at council and, ultimately, student experience and expectations behind us, to keep halls prices down from the large hike initially planned. This was a major success and I think marked for us that we can campaign positively for students and that staff are willing to work with the Students’ Union and respect our opinions. 

The fact I am already over my quota holds testament to an executive who are really proactive and majorly productive. You all work so hard and allow us to work on our own projects too. For the rest of the year I have the Summer Ball, Wellbeing Week, ePortfolios/Assessment, Feedback Strategy, GMC project and some mythbusting/mental health campaigning to focus on. 

Vice President of Student Activities and Finance

It is amazing to think that over 6 months has already passed since the start of my term of office, it has flown by and I think we have achieved a lot that we can be proud of. Having finished a lovely holiday at the start of August, I returned to St George’s to start my month long handover with Tariq and got straight down to understanding and completing all the paperwork that is an integral part of the VP Finance job. August was a quiet month, one of my main jobs was to work on advertising Freshers’ Fayre so that we would have external stalls and hopefully some advertising and preparing Freshers’ handbooks with the Societies officers. 

The advertising and stalls went well, we raised approximately £3,500 pounds which helped pay for the discounts added to Freshers’ passes. Freshers’ Fayre was incredibly successful, and most of the thanks for that goes to the Societies officers who spent countless evenings in the office organising the lay-out of both Fayres, and Martin for organising the novel scanner system that was implemented this year and worked very well, hopefully this is something that can continue for future years.

The build-up to Freshers’ was also packed with organising the gifts that would be put in goody bags, the items needed for Freshers’ passes and creating the Freshers’ handbook. We decided this year to go back to paper handbooks as we felt they would be more likely to be read, and although it was an enormous effort to put together and print, I feel like it was worth it.

At the start of September we had the graduate entry Fresher’s week, with events that we hoped were suited to our older, graduate students. The quiz, and Mum’s and Dad’s were especially well attended and everyone seemed to enjoy themselves. A week later the INTO students moved in and we took them for a traditional Tooting curry and Matt also played some games with them at Halls. This was an attempt to help them feel part of the SU, however attendance was not amazing and the INTO students still feel a bit separate at the moment, this is definitely something we could improve on.

Undergraduate Freshers went incredibly well, and included a record bar taking at Toga & Tequila, and Matty, Lauren and myself had great fun dance to Gangnam Style at Freshers’ Ball. Thanks to everyone who helped out throughout the whole of Freshers’, we actually managed to make £6,000 profit which I find amazing, especially as Freshers lost money last year.

Once Freshers was over, I worked with the societies officers to alter the constitution to streamline the closing down of clubs and societies. This was passed by Exec and Senate and we had a society cull where we dissolved all societies that we could find were inactive. 

Around this time the deadline for Wimbledon RFC to finish our netball courts came and went with no courts in sight. As a result of this, Stuart Pothecary and myself went down to Wimbledon RFC to have a meeting with them. At this meeting we were assured that they would be finished by the middle of November, another deadline that inevitably was not met. This meant that we had to get Ken Morrison, the university solicitor, involved and he wrote a letter to Wimbledon RFC outlining a plan for them to repay us the 10k that we gave them for the courts. After much negotiation, a new agreement has now been signed with Wimbledon which means the courts should be ready for next season, and if they are not then the money instantly becomes a loan which Wimbledon are required to pay back.

Moving onto the SU Bar and the School Shop, both have made great strides in the first half of the year towards their target of 75k profit each. They are both currently on track to reach this figure so hopefully we can have a strong second half to the year. The investment made last year in the School Shop is starting to pay itself off, although the profit margins in the shop are still very small, and this is something that needs to be worked on to make even more money in future years. Tina and Rich have both worked tirelessly this year, so be sure to say thanks for their effort if you see them as they really do care about our students.

As Medgroup treasurer I organised the payment to Ministry of Sound for 999, which was very successful and Matty and myself also attended ULU training at the start of the year as well as sharing out attendance at ULU senate so that SGSU can be represented. Once of the main issues at the moment is to do with BUCS and medical school sports team and this is something that Medgroup is working on. I attended a meeting with the Chief Executive of BUCS to try and resolve the issue, however they were not very understanding and were very reluctant to compromise, hopefully this can be resolved before next season because the UH cup and our rivalry with the other medical school is one of the best parts of taking part in SGSU sports teams.

Finally, we have just had RAG fortnight, which I thought was a great success, thanks very much to all the RAG officers for giving up so much time to sitting in the RAG room. I don’t have an exact figure for how much we raised at the moment, but once all the money has been banked I will have a better idea. My favourite event was the auction where we managed to raise over £800, and I got to live the dream of being an auctioneer.
For the rest of the year I will be focussing on keeping the positive gains that the shop and bar have made, possibly by advertising to Trust staff which I have been informed is possible through their newsletter. I will also be working with the Societies officers to purchase lockers for the music room, in preparation to hopefully upgrade the equipment next year. 

I have really enjoyed the first half of the year, I would like to thank everyone for all their hard work and hopefully the second half of the year is as successful as the first half.
General Secretary

So we started on the year with fresher’s fortnight, which I feel went very successfully. There was a great mix of events which were both traditional and some new events. And though it was tiring and took a lot of work from everyone in exec it was very successful and we made a profit!

For me after freshers I then had to start getting used to the merry go round of meetings every Tuesday which need agendas and minutes etc. It was quite difficult at first as sometimes it is tricky to be doing what needs to be done for this week’s meeting whilst planning for next week’s meeting and thinking about the meeting in three weeks’ time. Something I particularly focused on before Christmas was getting email addresses for all societies, clubs, community projects and exec sorted out. This was mostly out of necessity because of the university’s data protection policy; however since then all year reps, societies, clubs, community projects and exec have a su.sgul.ac.uk address and most importantly can be found by typing that society name into convergence and not relying on knowing individual names. I think communications between the SU and the IT have improved as a result purely because the information we had to gather for the switchover was pretty big and I’m hoping they’ll continue to need our help in the future. A big task I have coming up is handling the switchover to new society committees and the best way to do this which I’m going to talk about with Giuseppe.

Another big issue that came up was the most mundane task of all: roombooking. I realised how bad this could get whilst trying to figure out how it would work for fashion show and Diwali show. However it got sorted and actually by having societies email me their dates in advance and working out the clashes council moved a lot quicker and we were able to do room booking until the end of April 2013. This is definitely a process I am going to suggest to next year’s secretary and hopefully if we can condense room booking down next year and we can turn council into something besides a long meeting about room booking. 

We also had an influx of new societies which was great. I realised that actually we have a lot of information to now give societies especially due to society pages on the website, room booking, subs etc. so I created a society pack which basically introduces everything and hopefully means that is the society is having a problem then they know exactly who to go to if the pack itself doesn’t have the answers. I will pass this on to next year to be updated and everything but it could be handy. I have also emailed it to all of the current society committees, as it has useful constitution changes and email info. I’m hoping we might be able to pop it onto the website. 

At Christmas we had a top 5 meeting to think about how meetings could take less time and make sure important issues were discussed. The verbal report summaries as well as the written reports have been very useful and work well in senate and exec. I have (tried!) to email round the agenda before each meeting also. Finally the biggest measure from this is probably that attendance is up to date for senate, council and exec for all the meeting except one council meeting allowing us to see exactly who is not attending etc. 

Then comms zone came into its own after Christmas. This is an election promise which I did really want to make progress with. We held a campaign in February which advertised the website and what it has to offer. An app was also developed which stands as building blocks for the SU to play with. We have made some functional changes to the website as well, and the events section is being further looked at to see if we can make it more usable. The campaign definitely raised awareness of the campaign and though we still have a lot of work to do the website is finally becoming worth the amount of money we pay for it. 

During the campaign I realised that the website and everything associated with it is potentially going to become quite a big issue in the future, as the university looks at its own e-learning we should start looking at ours to keep up. I bought this up with the media officers at their 6 month review and there were actually quite a set list of goals we wanted to achieve in the next couple of years. What I would like to do is form these goals into a strategic plan that we can let future comms zones use to guide what they do and make sure that we do keep up to date.

Further to this we discussed exactly how the media officer position should continue as its going to become more and more important. A guide was decided on to make sure that next year’s media officers even if they aren’t completely sure what to do can look at this guide and use it. We also want to have a handover meeting with me, the media officers, next year’s media officers and next year’s secretary to ensure that the work done on the website has clear straightforward goals and that the awareness it has found this year is not lost. 

We also want to begin having an application process (similar to the events squad) for webmasters. This is going to become very important as the workload of the media officers increases. We’re hoping to advertise for next year’s webmasters this year so they are ready for the next year’s officers. 
Obviously there is everything I mentioned above still to do and the usual minutes etc. but I’m hoping to start stepping back a little from secretary to focus a bit more on exams. Most of what I have left over to do is going towards preparing next year’s exec but I think this is the most useful thing I can be doing right now, but I’m sure there will be many other exec events and things happening which of course I’ll be helping out with. 
But also a huge massive thank you to all of exec, you’ve all worked really hard and let’s look forward to the next six months!
Events Officers
We've enjoyed a fairly successful and busy half-year, with the bulk of major events now gone. As well as all what is mentioned here we sit in on SUCS meetings, council and events zone meetings.

· GEP Fresher's - So the our term technically started with advertisement for GEP and undergraduate Fresher's, in which we created the St George’s Student’s Union Facebook group, were on hand early to start making posters, and helped out with GEP move-in day. We went to the ‘meet and greets’ and enjoyed the odd events. We generally had a fairly passive role as many of the events were organised by top 4. In between GEP and undergraduate Fresher’s week, we also organised, advertised and ran a 90's music bingo evening

· Fresher's Fortnight - Alex made a non-alcoholic cocktails menu for INTO students move-in. We all helped with undergraduate move in, moving people up 4 sets of floors without an elevator to fool new students into thinking we're nice. Steph organised the rotas for disco duties throughout, which were changed to 4-hour shifts from the usual 2-hour ones. Jonny and Alex generally handled advertising; this was mostly carried out through constructing the events board calendar on the 2nd floor whilst Elliot made Facebook events, with all of us generally running events that needed our involvement. Jonny and Alex also helped make some posters for the bar (drink offers, champions league etc). We organised and ran our first disco with Bk2Skool (thanks to Tom Arjomandi for the poster for these first few events!), continuing the fortnight with a record breaking Toga and Tequila Disco and finishing with a heavily decorated Charlie and the Chocolate Factory, which was relatively less successful than the other discos. We lugged a lot of chairs around for Comedy night and generally set up, went with help from the International Officers to collect people for the Roller Disco (although unfortunately the Fresher’s were far too exhausted to attend), and helped to host the drinks reception for Fresher's Ball

· October Events - Produced an events calendar poster, which was proposed for monthly output (temporarily dropped for next term due to events generally existing in week long stretches as opposed to distributed over a month). We started fortnightly events such as Quiz Knights, made and presented the quizzes (with big help from Nathan) as well as advertising. Alex set up a Games Launch Night, which was rather unsuccessfully, and generally all the new bar games have seen barely any use. We made a poster for and helped advertise Soul Night, and helped set up the next Comedy Night with Naz Osmanoglu. The month ended with advertising, organising and setting up Halloween Disco, which turned out to be fairly successful

· November  & Christmas Events - Show-season saw two consecutive after-show parties (Diwali and Fashion Show) as well as the Christmas disco following the Revue show in the first week of December. We hosted an Aladdin-themed Diwali show after-party disco in the SU, which ended up going relatively well despite initial miscommunication delaying advertising slightly. We also advertised, organised and set up the other discos, and grossly over-estimated the amount of snow needed for a successful yet rather messy Christmas Disco. As for smaller events, we ran another addition of Quiz Knights, competed in the RAG Dodgeball Tournament, advertised a successful Open Mic Night, and hosted a final Comedy Night. Beerfest was run in an attempt to make use of the remaining few hundred t-shirts leftover from last year, and after shifting about 12 of them and running the event, the bar closed early. We also helped advertise the Christmas Carol Concert and RAG Christmas Auction

· Refreshers – Much of this was organised and advertised by Alex, and at this point a lot of our advertising had been standardised in how it's outputted. A0 posters were produced along with A5 flyers (thanks to Matty for hanging up and posting them in halls). Posters were put up on both sides of the bar, 2nd floor events board, 1st floor outside the library and outside the elevator lobby on the ground floor, as well as the post-graduate common room for select events. Posters were put on live lounge, sent to the INTO students, and Facebook events were made along with a newsletter description. We hosted and set up for a family quiz night, a Poker evening, a Harry Potter movie marathon and a UV PJ disco, with attendance not being as high as we had wished. Following these events, we went to halls to further advertise and enthuse the Fresher’s to come to the Ceilidh and Foam Disco, with the latter being cancelled due to adverse weather conditions. At the end of this, general thought was put into how the team organises itself and a pro-forma has been created for all future events

· We advertised and did the shifts for DJ Nihal End of Exams disco, which was fairly successful, with just over 100 tickets in pre-sales via the SGSU site alone. We have recently met and sat in a meeting with our new events team, and they came up with a few interesting new ideas for events and advertising which we hope to be implementing in the future

· RAG Fortnight - Alex put the RAG events on the SGSU site as well as tickets for the discos, and made a bulk of the posters with Jonny and Amma. Helped out here and there with the odd event, and had something of a break by enjoying RAG fortnight

· Sent a pro forma off for E+E to organise St. Patrick’s Go Green Disco and will be helping with anything they need, which will be the last disco of this term. Additionally, Martin Gannon has demonstrated the new site functionality, and as such all new discos as well as some events will be put up for ticket sales on the SGSU site, as well as the new scanner system being utilised for disco entry. All events are now put on the SGSU events calendar for all to see

Hopefully team communication and efficiency will be improving drastically with the new events pro-forma and events team helping with advertising and events, and we are looking forward to the rest of the year and the build up to Summer Ball. We'll shortly be confirming the rest of the year’s events calendar. We’d also like to finish this report by extending a huge thank-you to those that have helped us throughout the year, whether it’s been setting up, organising or advertising events. In particular, we’d like to thank Stu, Tash, and Amma, who have been present to help out with many of our events in the past 6 months. The help is really appreciated.

Total poster count so far: 78

Media Officers
We started off the year with many ambitions, which we feel that for the most part we have managed to achieve. The aims at the start of the year were to: 

· Implement an “e-freshers fayre”

· Redesign the layout of the newsletter

· Online ticketing

· Club and society subs to be paid online

· Online voting for SU elections

· Relaunch the SU website so everybody knows where it is.

· QR codes for posters

· A0 Newsletter Poster

· SGSU App

The first aim, to implement an “e-freshers fayre”, was met with some opposition this year as it was an unknown way of doing things. This meant that we trialed it at the postgraduate freshers fayre, which managed to gain support for the system even though it did not run completely smoothly. After the P week fayre, we discussed with IT the possibility of having all “expected students” to be added to the system, so that even if they had not been to the registration yet they could still be added to mailing lists. The U week freshers fayre ran much more smoothly with over 600 people attending to sign up to one or more societies through the electronic system. There were however still some people who were not sold on the idea of this system, so used the old pen and paper method. Following the success of this year, we would advise next year’s media officers to continue to persevere with these societies. We would like to thank the societies officers for their help during this period. 

We decided to redesign the newsletter along with the redesign of the website. The new design is in keeping with the SU website keeping more continuity through our media communications. We have also made the decision this year to remove educational events from the newsletter so that it is more aimed at general student population rather than medics and space is made for other advertisements and news articles. 

Online ticketing came into force with the DJ Nihal disco this year. This proved to be very popular with 120 tickets being sold online. The first disco was not as smooth as hoped, as the barcode scanners had not arrived so the system could not be used on both doors leading to some confusion. Since this disco we have had both foam and ABC online with everybody’s ID card being scanned on arrival to give us more information about who comes to events and at what times. The upcoming musical, Tooting show, graduation ball and halfway dinner have also decided to adopt the online ticketing system, with meal choices being included in the halfway dinner tickets. We hope to use this system for summer ball ticketing as well. 

The payment of online subs has been slow to get support this year, with many clubs and societies staying with paying by cheque or cash directly to the treasurer. The football team did decide to sell through the website and managed to collect over £1,700 which was then deposited directly into their account. 

In total since the 1st September 2012 the website has taken £11,155 in online sales. This is an improvement on last year when they took £4,000 for the entire year. 

The online voting was a success with the Year Rep voting and we hope to replicate this for the end of year elections on the proviso it is passed at an EGM.

Our relaunch of the SU website was a success with over 1200 visiting the SU webpage in one week. This also coincided with the launch of the SGSU app which has had a few downloads, but we want to carry on advertising this throughout the rest of the year and maybe develop it so that tickets can be bought through it. This will take more than 6 months to achieve and we hope the new media officers will continue the development. 

We still have not yet managed to incorporate QR codes into the poster design. We hope to work with the events officers to develop this further, allowing greater ticket sales on the move. We are still looking into the possibility of a large print newsletter to go outside the SU office, but we still want to try and encourage more people to read the online version. 

In conclusion we are happy with our progress through the first six months and we feel we are now working much better as a team. In the next sixth months we are planning to put together a media hand over folder to ensure our work is continued next year. 

Sports Officers

As we all know we had a tricky start to the job, having to facilitate the late switch from ULU to LUSL for the majority of our sports teams. Whilst this was a lot of work we very nearly faced disaster when LUSL were refusing to enter our Ladies football team. Luckily one of the teams dropped out and we were able to find them a place. We had to spend a larger amount of time than we had envisaged on collecting all of the details of new members of each sports committee, but this was done mostly before the seasons began. We have managed the Sports hall schedule with Mike Boland, and most people seem to be happy with the schedule agreed at the beginning of the year.

During freshers fortnight, trials for all teams ran successfully (thanks top 3 for sorting the coaches!) and the seasons started smoothly for most teams. We made a big shift this year in terms of making captains admins for their own teams on the Bucscore website (used for BUCS and LUSL fixtures). This has allowed captains, to view fixture information, input their own home fixture details and contact other teams captains. This has been mostly successful, although making everyone an admin didn’t work the first time and the mixed badminton captain still can’t access the system to the bemusement of those running the website. 

At the beginning of the year, we decided to try and host a sports ball for the sports teams of St. George’s to celebrate their achievements with each other. At the moment this looks unlikely to happen, as sourcing a venue at a compatible price with what sports team members are willing to pay is proving more difficult than we had envisaged. We haven’t given up on this though, and it is still a possibility should the we find the right venue.

Since the end of 2012, we have been liaising with Ian from London South Bank university over a varsity event between the two universities. While initially planned to take place in March, this has been postponed due to all of the fixture re-arrangement over weather issues in January affecting many of the teams across both universities. Ian wishes to postpone until 2014, however we would rather the event go ahead after the easter break. Watch this space for updates.

Together we have attended a meeting about the Sports Makers scheme. We feel this would be a valued programme to help recognise and reward sports leaders within our university, and are looking for a suitable date for the workshop.

We had planned to display the scores for each team every week in the bar on a Wednesday night. It took longer than we had envisaged to get each of the sports teams to send us through a background template for us to display the scores on, and getting results through in time and up on the screen has been difficult with both of our sporting commitments every wednesday. Furthermore, interest in this has fallen significantly since we trialled it before Christmas.

As many of you know we have weekly duties in terms of fixture confirmations. We alternate week to week on who is responsible, and have both taken responsibility of re-arranging weather related fixtures. This has been made significantly more difficult with the problems with our sports email account (which we believe is in the process of being fixed!). Other than this, we have begun to create a ‘Guide to being a sports officer’ as a reference for next years officers so they know what they need to do and when they need to do it by!
Heritage Officers

Serving as your Heritage & Estates Officers this year has been a great privilege.  We have both thoroughly enjoyed being a part of this year’s Exec Committee and hope that our experiences gathered whilst serving on previous Executive Committees has been beneficial. 

The year started off with a bang as per usual, and I think the Exec worked very well together to put on a very successful Freshers Fortnight. As per usual the students and their parents really appreciated the help moving them into halls, and aside from the bad weather, we both very much enjoyed helping out at the move in weekends. 

One of the biggest jobs for H&E comes during Freshers with the organization of the Wandsworth 8. We planned the event with a lot of time in hand and as a result the night went off without a hitch and everyone who participated had a thoroughly enjoyable evening. The perennial problem of the final pub being extremely busy was had, but there are no larger premises than the Rose & Crown and so we are not sure how this could be overcome in future years.  

We both completed our required disco duties during Freshers and were impressed with the swiftness of Top 4 to resolve problems during these extremely busy events. 

Right from the start of the year we made it our priority to contact members of staff at SGUL who we would be working with in the upcoming year, particularly those in the Alumni Assoc, media and library teams. This meant that very early on we were invited to run a stand at the SGUL/SGH community open day. This was a very successful event that invited hundreds of people in the local community to see first hand what goes on at the University and Hospital. Our Heritage stand was very well received with attendees both young and old and we managed to showcase the rich history of St George’s with great success. Also around this time we were invited by the media team to participate in an online Q & A for prospective medical students. This received some excellent feedback from the students who participated and the SGUL media officers certainly classed this event as a success and will be looking to continue in the upcoming years.


Working with the SGUL Alumni Association we helped organize a very successful reunion of Graduates from the 1990’s. We provided lots of material from the archive for the event and the Alumni Officers stated that these added a great deal to the evening. 


One of our main aims at the start of the year was to expedite the return of Blossom The Cow if at all possible. With a bit of badgering we managed to get a definitive date of April 2013 for her return. We have spoken at length with the library team and have contacted the restorer to organize an interview about the restoration process for inclusion in an edition of ‘The Dragon’.


Continuing with our plan to organize events with plenty of time, we have already contacted SGUL staff responsible for the St George’s Day celebrations, so that it can be as successful as possible.


On reflection, we have thoroughly enjoyed working with all colleagues so far, both within the Exec and externally. Due to some lapses in communication there have been some occasions where we have not provided an Exec report for all meetings, and this is something we aim to have put behind us now, and really there was no excuse for. 


Being in T-Year & Final Year has meant that our timetables have been very different but this has not been a problem, and something we have worked around successfully. 


We both feel that it is important that experiences we have taken from serving on previous Exec’s is brought into our work this year. We hope that our playing ‘devils advocate’ has benefitted discussion, and our intentions have always been to enhance the democratic workings of the Exec committee. We also hope that bringing to the table our experiences from previous years has on occasion sped up some processes, allowing for discussion to be had on more relevant points.


Looking forward to the rest of the year we still have much to achieve. Our main focus will be on finalizing plans for Cobras, George’s to George’s and the St George’s day celebrations. Ray will be (fingers crossed) heading off on elective after Finals and so we must plan as much as possible in advance of his departure.


Having both been sabbatical officers before we know how vitally important the coming 3 months are for the current Sabbs to achieve their end of year goals and we will support them in their endeavors as much as possible. 

We have always stated that we are more than happy to provide an alternative viewpoint on any matter and wish to highlight this fact once again.

Jack & Ray
Charities Officers

Summer:
Amma and Tash worked on getting donations; we managed to get lots of vouchers, shot glasses, donations from the school shop and lots more. We planned the freshers meet and greet raffle, beer pong and putting competition with the Traf. We also worked with Matty to get some dates at a range of tube stations.

Gep freshers:
Amma and Dheemal ran the GEP fresher stall. Tash managed to get some open air cinema tickets donations and we used these to lure the geps in! 

Undergrad freshers:
Amma, Dheemal and Tash ran the undergrad freshers stall. We made booklets with the help of Sam Maryosh to tell the freshers all about rag! We also held the freshers meet and greet raffle, which was a success. We continued to ask for donations, Michael got some academic books for prizes some of which were donated by Saffron Whitehead. We sold sweets at Back 2 school and chocolate bars (with golden tickets) at Charlie and the chocolate factory. We also helped set up for discos when the events team needed a hand.

Movember:
Michael set up the movember page. Movember was a great success! We raised almost £2000. Thanks to all exec members who took part! 

Dodgeball:
Dodgeball was a success. Tash made a great sign up board that got everyone in the mood.

Fashion Show:
We helped sell raffle tickets and gave some prizes for the fashion show raffle. Thanks so much for letting your Fashion shows money go through rag!

Calendar:
Michael contacted the social secs and got the teams organised. And we all tried our hand at photography. Tash did the final editing of the Calendar. Thanks so much Jonny for editing our dodgy pictures and making the calendar look so good.

Christmas Disco:
Amma and Alex ran a Rag Santa's grotto which was a lot of fun!

Christmas auction:
Unfortunately the Christmas auction did not go as a planned. We contacted staff at George's as well as making a Facebook group for the students. We made a booklet (with sam's help again - thanks Sam!) However the turn-out was so poor we postponed the event to rag week. Dheemal still managed to get £300 sponsorship for this event so it wasn't a total disaster!

Rag Events Fayre:
Amma, Tash and Dheemal went down to halls to tell all the freshers about rag week. We set up shop in the new halls common room and enticed the freshers with pizza. Tash made a RAG video.


RAG WEEK:
It was a tiring two weeks but thankfully it was a success. Amma, Jonny and Alex did the advertisement which included 2 large a0 posters, posters for each event, loyalty cards and the freshers booklets (thanks events committee for posting these!). Amma contacted the pubs for pram race and got the trollies and contacted local restaurants for our blind date, dates. Amma got another £100 sponsorship from the MDU and Dheemal is still working on our sponsorship from  Mirch Masala. We spammed everyone on Facebook encouraging them to BUCKETEER. Michael sent an email to the sports teams encouraging them to bucketeer (Thanks Hockey).Michael organised the pledging, which involved contacting  SKIP and pledging them £800 for our top prize, the I PAD and experience day prizes and filling in all the paper work. Michael, Tash and Dheemal videoed the Man O Man video and then Tash edited the video. Following the success of the traditional Man O Man RAG event, we introduced for the first time at George’s Woman O’ Woman. After hearing very positive feedback from the students, we hope this event will be carried on into the future and our very own legacy will be created. Dheemal and Tash and a couple other exec members (Thanks Clare & Steph) had the privilege of taking part in blind date in a bid to find true love but sadly were left dateless.
Congratulations to rugby for winning the trophy for circles challenges and proving they were the circles sports team of 2013!The attendance for ABC Disco and Big Bucketeering Day Out left us all feeling disheartened about the current lack of Georges spirit but spirits quickly rose with the success of our other events.
The auction had a much better turn out! Dheemal managed to get Bare Foot Wine to come and give our guests lots of free alcohol (Thanks Barefoot).
We cried, ate, counted loads of money and slept in the rag room. Thank you to all of the events team for helping us with advertisement and helping us set up across the 2 weeks. Thank you to Principal Kopelman for hosting university challenge and thank you to all staff and students involved. A special thank you to everyone who attended, presented or judged our events. Rag week wouldn't have been a success without you - our total so far is over £19,000!

Upcoming events:
Laser quest - which we hope to get to halls with the help of the events committee. 
We need to set a date for the traditional rag netball match and the abseil.

Hopefully the rest of the events will run smoothly and be as successful as rag week!
Societies Officers

Societies six month report

So our year started by trying to put together a database of all the heads of societies and their contact details. After many emails we managed to compile a list of contacts which were then used for emails regarding fresher’s fayre, fresher’s handbooks and other society officer duties.

Fresher’s Handbook
After compiling together all the societies individual pages( which took ages) we then printed them and hand stapled around 1000 copies (which took even longer!) There was a slight typo part way through but thankfully the mistake was picked up early on and dealt with quickly. 

SU corridor boards
The individual society pages were then used for the notice boards along the SU corridor for all to see. Alongside the SU exec team roles and contact details.

Fresher’s Fayres
It was awesome! We had a huge turnout and smooth running including the use of the new scanner-shopping list system (Special thanks to Gannon!). It took about a month of planning for both the postgraduate (which was used partly as a trial) and the undergraduate fayre. By the morning of the fayres we were ready with our table plans, extension cables and cover sheets (which indicated their need for plug sockets, backing boards or any extra space), which meant the setting up was quick and smooth. After debate during planning over where the sports societies should be placed, either the boardrooms or the sports hall, we decided to stick with the boardrooms which we think worked well. The main issues that we experienced were; the things that needed bulk printing, the cleaners still cleaning when we arrived in the morning to set up and the huge point influx of Fresher’s at 10:00. 

Multicultural dinner
We started by writing a cover letter and creating a reply form for sponsorship for the event. Whilst we headed out, with Gannon, to the restaurants of Tooting, we realised that other members of St George’s had recently asked for similar sponsorship for their own events. This was not ideal as it meant we were not sponsored by many restaurants. (Thank you Matty for the Mirch contribution). Planning was difficult and we probably started it a little later than intended due to huge quantity of work needed for the Fresher’s Fayres. Fortunately we pulled it together and the actual event was very well attended making a profit, excluding Fresher passes and the CPO evening attendees. We would recommend that Fresher’s Fayre and Multicultural dinner are not placed on consecutive days.

After those two main events noted above, things settled down for us to a more relaxed pace. As well as our individual societies roles we helped out with other Fresher events and planning. We would like to say a massive thank you to all who helped us, and particularly to Nathan, Gannon and Matty.

Constitutions and handover forms
As we noticed that keeping up to date with Society contact details proved difficult as handovers occurred without our knowledge meaning we kept contacting the incorrect people, consequently our roles were carried out less effectively. Thanks to Nathan we managed to update the constitution for dissolving societies by incorporating a compulsory up to date annual handover form. Anj filled all the constitutions and handover forms beautifully making them more accessible. Hopefully the above will bring continuity and help to avoid similar problems we have faced.


Music room

The music room has been a continuous problem at George’s remaining consistently untidy, with equipment being stolen or broken. This proved problematic for all users including the societies at George’s which use the room and equipment often. Nathan managed to install the swipe card system meaning we had a more effective way of policing the music room. We initially wanted to refurbish the room however this has proved to be too expensive in one academic year. As a compromise we now aim, within this academic year, to purchase lockers for the music room and to potentially re-paint it. We believe that this must be the first step as it enables us to safely store our current equipment and provide potential for the purchasing of future equipment. There is no point in buying more equipment yet, if we cannot ensure it is kept safe and usable.

Award Ceremony
This will be the final main project for us and will take place on the 21st June, which lies between Final Year’s end of elective and their FY1 training week. We have planned for the nominations weekend to be on the 25th and 26th May. We will shortly be sending out nomination forms which will also be available on the SU website (You’re welcome Katie).

Community Project Officers

No report received
Technical Officers
. Tech officer 6 month report

Well it has been an action packed six months full of many ups and downs. So, we started off our year in the standard george’s tradition but thanks to the past technical officers for their multiple handovers we managed to get on our feet(ish) and begin giving all the freshers a good show. 

Discos have been the least stressful events in the calendar throughout our time here as all three of us have had experience at djing. However learning the constant changes in musical trends in georges has been like learning a new degree itself. Thankfully due to our constant badgering on our facebook page we managed to keep discos going without any bottles being thrown at us.

When we entered deep into semester one our role as techs got extremely busy. We were all either on placement or writing an essay reflecting on it. This obviously made it difficult to keep up with the constant barrage of emails with people needing assistance for events. There was very little synchrony in our group which caused events to start late or the wrong equipment being set up.

At this point we realised we needed help from the old guys as we knew many big shows were coming up (fashion show, Diwali show) etcetc. Thankfully they did help us and we respect them for that (. Also we took their advice on board and this made onward events so much easier to contend with. 

Apart from shows and events we have had some unique/additional ideas from the role that we have.  Firstly many freshers and other students wanted to learn to dj. Each one of us teach one student at a time and we tried to teach them the basics as quickly as possible so they could go and dj during events (under our supervision of course). 

Also, additional to our song request system on facebook we also have our top 5s every month. This has been a great success and we feel we are spreading music many people wouldn’t have heard without our little advertisement.

We hope to keep improving the service we provide to the exec during the next six months and we are thankful for all the support we have had so far. Well done everyone (! 
Equality and Diversity Officers
In the last six months, we liaised closely with Kea Horvers (E+D Manager) to help draft the St George’s Single Equalities Scheme document for 2010–2013, which aims to eliminate unlawful discrimination and promote equality of opportunity, and to ensure that these are embedded within the university’s policies and procedures. To achieve this, we publicised and encouraged attendance to Kea’s ‘Have Your Say’ open forum consultations based around race, culture, religion and belief, sexual orientation and gender equality. Discussions and feedback during these sessions were used and put forward in the ongoing draft.

At the first council meeting of the academic year, we presented the ‘No Platform Policy’ to all committee members of societies present. In line with the policy, to date, we have monitored Diwali Show, Fashion Show and both Revue and Musical productions. 

In terms of promoting awareness and events, we successfully helped organise Black History Month in October 2012 with ACS and FilmSoc. Disability Awareness Week in November was another success with the production 'Health Bites' by the Baked Bean Theatre Company being well appreciated by students and staff members. In December, we helped Margot Turner host a club night (‘Rise Up’) in the SU for people with learning disabilities. More recently, we worked with Christian Union to publicise their events and talks for Mission Week.

Furthermore, we attend the regular interfaith forum meetings led by Kea amongst members of the staff and student faith groups / societies. A lot of positive progress has been made with the issues surrounding the multi-faith and quiet contemplation room. In addition to the aforementioned, we attended a conference promoting cohesion and the prevention of violent extremism in universities. We also had a two page spread and feature in the December 2012 issue of ‘The Medical Student’ relating to clique formation in medical school, which receive positive critical acclaim from students across all years and courses.


Environment and Ethics Officers
Our year as officers started off with a bit of a tumble. The first few months were spent working very hard to get the university the Bronze Green Impact award. The original award consisted of 11 criteria all of which we realised would take a while, but were achievable. We were required to submit evidence for things such as; that the university was actively involving students in environmentally friendly and fairtrade campaigning and promoting these campaigns as well as encouraging students to think about certain issues such as recycling. In order to achieve this a few of the things we did included creating our own notice board, putting articles into the dragon and staff newsletter and took over the allotment as an environmental project rather than the society it was before. We sent all of these criteria off without a hitch and were convinced we would get the Bronze Green Impact Award. Unfortunately the students union had been signed up to the wrong criterion (by others before us), the university had been signed up as a non-commercial university rather than a commercial one (ie. we don’t have a bar, café and shop when we do). Due to the mistake we were given a one month extension to the deadline. However, only 2 criteria overlapped and there was another 25 criteria to complete, and sdaly we has to conclude after several meeting with various people that this was unachievable this year in only one month. However this new criteria has given us more of an insight into what the university and students union isn’t doing and what we can continue to work towards. Additionally, as part of the old criterion we set up our own notice board and got an article into the staff newsletter and dragon etc. to spread fairtrade and environmentally friendly awareness so not all went to waste and we now have lots of new ideas to run with e.g. a switch it off and recycling campaign which other younger students have brought to our attention too. 

   The People and Planet  Conference 2013 held in Sheffield was a great experience and we strongly recommend it to next year’s officers. We gained a huge insight into how other unions are working on environmental issues and learnt a lot about how to fund sustainable projects and get students actively involved – especially as we are a science university and students have a limited amount of spare time. There is a lot that we learnt from this conference and we are already implementing some of the ideas eg. The DoNation pledge tree coming soon in Go Green Week but there is so much more we hope to do before the end of our time on exec so watch this space. 

   The allotment is our new gem and we are so happy we took it over. Having dissolved the society and set it up as a student project, we are now able to control our finances and students do not have to pay to become members. Our launch day was a great success; we had a turn-out of 20+ students who all got involved and are keen to be active members. We are looking forward to the next event, the allotment will be in full swing in summer. As we have such a big team interested we hope to expand the number of beds and also make the allotment a place to relax by putting benches in etc. Hopefully this will be possible from the takings of the Go Green Week Disco. We hope to continue running the allotment next year and we aim to perhaps start selling produce and set up a bee keeping society alongside the allotment. 

   At the moment we are in the mist of Fairtrade Fortnight and have been launching our very successful GREAT GEORGES FAIRTRADE BAKEOFF. Every Tuesday and Thursday for 2 weeks we have been asking people to bring in various FAIRTRADE cakes, breads, traybakes, biscuits, cheesecakes and cupcakes are judged (for free) by students outside the library. The winners of these will be entered into the showstopper challenge final where they will compete for the GREAT GEORGES FAIRTRADE BAKEOFF trophy. We hope this successful event, alongside fairtrade fortnight in general, will become a St Georges Tradition.

Next week is the start of Go Green Week and we are very excited. On Monday, Tuesday and Friday Lunch times we will be holding free events (smoothy bike, bakeoff final and free yoga and revue improv). Please spread the word about these events! Also we are holding an organic wine tasting evening on the Monday, a movie night on the Thursday and, of course, the GO GREEN (for Paddies) traffic light disco of the Friday!! Again, we hope Go Green Week becomes a St. Georges Tradition. 
International Officers
During the summer, we skyped with the International Students Society (ISS) president and updated her with the freshers fortnight dates so it wouldn’t conflict with the ISS events and helped them with administration.

· Freshers

-It was good meeting all the international freshers at the ISS weekend HOWEVER, feedback from freshers was that it was too hectic at once. There were too many events happening over a short period of time together with the commitments of settling in. 

For next year, we should discuss with the ISS to speak to the student centre for allowing international students to move in earlier, so they have more time to settle in before the beginning of freshers. We have already given feedback to the student centre regarding CAS and moving in issues. 

· ISH – International Student House – We tried to organize a cinema trip but it was not a successful turnout and we have emailed the organization to send out more information regarding future events. Those who attended the ISS weekend got the presentation but next year we could perhaps bring someone from the ISH to St George’s to give us a presentation about the nature of the organization, at one of our popular ISS lunches. 

· Focus group – this provided a helpful insight in what we could do differently for the next year’s cohort for example, moving in, setting up a bank account, transport information etc. However, this might be more suitable to do within the first two months of the year so the freshers are able to give us detailed feedback, as it’s still fresh in their head. 

· We have been constantly attending the ISS lunches and trying to engage with the students, in order to help keep up with how they have been coping and settling in.

· ISS Chinese New Year Dinner- here we worked very closely along side the ISS. Fahmin, the publicity officer for the ISS, was extremely busy promoting and advertising the dinner, and as such as a big challenge to sell tickets. Perhaps an idea for next year is to reduce the price to attract a greater number of people. However, it went very well and was a GREAT SUCCESS.  

· IC (International Committee) meetings– this was not very useful as they were discussing recruitment of students and this was not relevant for us. However, we are there just in case anything comes up that could affect students. 

· INTO Focus Group – recently Zelda spoke to INTO Students who are doing the Foundation course. Many serious issues were raised, as there were a lot of misunderstandings, especially with regards to the content and outcomes of the course. We are currently trying to deal with these issues with the student centre and the INTO director. 

TO DO

· Keep up with INTO concerns
· Set up the final focus group with the T years and above, speak to them about the USMLE or any possible concerns they have.
· By the end of the year we would definitely like to improve the international page on the SU website as it really needs updating. However, we need Martins help for that. 
· We would like to work with the IC committee with the Global SGUL Day when it has been finalized. 
· We would like to brainstorm some ideas for storage options for freshers travelling from abroad who may not have family/ friends to keep their belongings. 
· Make up a “things I wish I had known” list for the following academic year and include it in the pre-departure guide, which are sent out to all the international students before arriving in the UK. This would also be beneficial for the SU. 
